




Minutes

The Minutes of a Meeting of Ampfield Parish Council held in the Village Hall, Ampfield on Monday, 9th July 2007 commencing at 7pm.

PRESENT: 

Miss M. I. Rothwell (Chairman) – Presiding

Mr. E.H. Butcher, Mr. G. J. Choules, Mr. A. Clarke, Mr M.D. Hatley, 

Mr J.A. Jones, Mr. B. W. Nanson, Mr. G. C. A. Roads.
1374  
Apologies for Absence

Apologies had been received from Mr D.J.E.Gilks, Mr D. Stevens and Mrs.W. Steed.
1375
Minutes 

Minutes of the Annual Meeting held on Monday, 14th May 2007, and the minutes of the Special Meetings held on 21st and 29th May 2007, having previously been circulated, were confirmed by the Meeting and signed by the Chairman.

1376
Matters Arising from the Minutes 

There were no matters arising which were not covered by items on the agenda.


1377
Public Participation

No members of the public were present.
1378
Parish Notice Boards
Parish notice boards in Beechwood Crescent and on the Hursley Road had been vandalised. The incidents had been reported to the Police. The board at Hursley Road had suffered minor damage  but the board at Beechwood Crescent was considered beyond repair. Another board at Hookwood Lane was in very poor condition and let in water. Council agreed that the all three boards served as useful sources of information for parishioners and would be replaced or repaired as appropriate.
Mr Roads had received a quote of between £80-£100 from Test Valley Borough Council (TVBC) to repair the Hursley Road board which had been pushed over with the result that the supports had broken. Grants of £500 for each of the boards at Beechwood Crescent and Hookwood Lane had been offered by TVBC through the Small Scale Environmental Grants Scheme. 

Council agreed that the Clerk could authorise payment for the repair of the Hursley Road board and, through a combination of grants, insurance claims and Council funding, replace the other 2 boards at a total cost of approximately £2100 (ext Vat).
1379
Recreation Ground
1379.1
Project Costs

Mr. Nanson had updated and issued the Project Costs details prior to the meeting. Further work needed to be done to identify a sum of £725 from the early stage of the new entrance, otherwise costs had largely been met by grants.
A late bill had been presented by PGC Construction for materials supplied to cover land drains in the previous financial year. There had been a misunderstanding between PGC Construction and other contractors over responsibility for payment. The Council regretted the delay in presenting the bill but agreed payment should be made.

1379.2
Condition of the ground

Ace Liftaway had spent some time clearing away stones and other debris to help improve the condition of the playing surface. They would return when the wet weather improved. The Cricket Club had also done some patching-up. The ground needed to be rolled; enquiries would be made with Test Valley Borough Council (TVBC) and/or Kestrel. Despite the rain, the newly seeded outfield was turning yellow. Advice from Kestrel was that the area needed to be spiked and fed immediately. The Council agreed to use Kestrel to undertake the task; estimated costs were in the region of £250. It was also noted that some additional seeding would be required.
The Council agreed to take-up Ace Liftaway’s offer of topsoil. It was agreed that it was too wet to have this done at the moment; it could be co-ordinated with the movement of soil from the pavilion foundations when the weather improved. 
1379.3
Playground 

A re-siting of the playground had been agreed. Mr Nanson would meet with a designer from Playground Services on 19th July to discuss plans. Some expense would be incurred for technical drawing to incorporate the new location and to redesign the carpark and entrance. The cricket season would end on 16th September and an installation date would be sought as soon as practicable thereafter.
1379.4 Pavilion
Mr Clark and Mr Nanson had met with Cricket Club representatives. They had been very pleased to have had the water and kitchen facilities installed in the portacabin. They were able to manage without the electrical work for the remainder of the season and the Council agreed to defer this until next year. It had in any case been very difficult to get trades people to quote for the small jobs required. As a result, only electricians used for Village Hall work agreed to supply a quote and only one plumber has responded.

1379.5
Secure Container 
A parishioner had made a generous offer to the Parish to purchase and place a secure container on the Recreation Ground to store Cricket Club machinery and other related items. Mr Hatley had advised the owners of the White Horse about the container. The Council agreed to accept the offer of the storage container and Mr Hatley was authorised to oversee the necessary arrangements in consultation with the Vice Chairman. Mr Hatley confirmed that planning permission was not needed but that it might be helpful to advise the Planning Department of the intention to place the container.
1380
Financial Matters

1380.1  Accounts for payment

It was proposed by Mr. Nanson, and seconded by Mr. Jones, that the following accounts be paid:









     £ (inc. VAT)
Mark Thorne


Plumbing, portacabins

   500.00

Sheenmicro Management

Website host


   199.76

Parochial Church Council 

Burial Ground admin   
   
   200.00

PGC Construction

Recreation Ground

   167.07

Fair Account


Internal Audit 


   100.00

Panasonic UK Ltd

Photocopier hire


     72.77

CPRE



Annual membership

     27.00

D A Matthews


Admin expenses


     26.17

D A Matthews 


Home –use allowance

     37.50

D A Matthews 


July salary 


   453.28

HM Revenue & Customs 

Tax & N.I. July    

   178.31
D A Matthews


August salary


   453.28


HM Revenue & Customs

Tax & N.I. August

   178.31

Payments made between meetings:

Caroway 


Recreation Ground, pavilion
1493.50

Zurich Municipal


Insurance, annual renewal

  951.24

Kestrel 



Recreation Ground

2500.00

HAPTC 



Councillor Core Training 

    40.00

Zurich Municipal


Insurance, portacabins

    91.88

HAPTC



Training, Code of Conduct 
   40.00


The Caroway payment represented the final instalment of monies owed. A figure of £1000 continued to be retained from Kestrel pending the successful repair of damage to the new cricket square. Other expenditure for the period had been much in line with budget. Income had included a £500 donation for the Recreation Ground from the White Horse Public House following the Fireworks evening. Payment of £5489.98 had been received finally for VAT reclaimed for the 3rd quarter of 2006/7. A claim had now gone in for VAT refund of £4028.24 for the 4th quarter of 2006/7. 

1380.2  2006/2007 Accounts
The Clerk (as RFO) reported that Paul Reynolds, the Internal Auditor had completed his internal audit of the Council’s 2006/2007 Accounts. There were no matters that had to be brought to the Council’s attention. 
The Clerk then presented and explained the 2006/2007 Accounts and the Audit Commission Annual Return. It was proposed and agreed that the Accounts be signed by the Chairman and the RFO. In addition, the Chairman and RFO were authorised to sign Sections 1 & 2 of the Annual Return, the Council having discussed and agreed all responses to the Annual Governance Statement in Section 2.
Notices of the forthcoming External Audit had been posted on 29th June. This advised parishioners of their rights to examine the accounts and the process by which they could do so.

1380.3 Asset check
The Council’s assets had just been listed for insurance renewal and for audit purposes.It was agreed that an asset check should be undertaken to determine the exact location and condition of the assets. Once identified each asset would be recorded and marked. It was noted that the seat at Hookwater had been destroyed by vandals and no longer existed. 
1380.4 Ampfield Website
The Clerk advised that requests would be made to 2 existing sponsors for renewal with effect from July 2007.

1380.5
Ampfield Village Hall

There was nothing to report that was not covered by other items.

1380.6
Chapel Wood
The Council agreed to initiate the 2nd phase of work to be done in Chapel Wood in accordance with the earlier risk assessment. The current year’s budget had included £3000 to complete this phase. Mr Roads pointed out that, by the nature of woodland and weather, additional hazards were likely to present themselves as time goes on. He would, therefore, ask Itchen Valley Trees to review the situation and estimate the likely costs.
1381 
Review of Standing Orders
The Council had adopted the NALC Model Standing Orders, subject to certain amendments, at its meeting in March 2007. Mr. Hatley had expressed concern about the consequences of the 14 day period of notice required on resolutions (para 17). The general intent of this section had been to ensure sufficient notice was given but at the same time allow flexibility. It was agreed, therefore, that the period of notice be 3 days and not 14 days.

1382
Review of Financial Regulations
The Financial Regulations had been drawn up in September 2004 and were due to be reviewed. A number of requirements were no longer relevant, for example, reference to the Ampfield Recreation Ground Management Committee in para 10.1. It was agreed that other practices, such as the maintenance of an order book with sequential purchase numbers, should be added. The Clerk and the Finance Chair would review the regulations in line with current accounting practice. Councillors were asked to identify any practices or requirements within the current regulations which they felt should be amended or removed. 
1383    
Parish Plan
The Chairman thanked Mr Nanson, and the core members of the Parish Plan Committee, for their hard work in getting the Parish Plan to report stage. 
Mr Nanson reported that quotes had been received for printing 700 copies in black and white. The lowest quote had been for approx £665 (exc VAT); this included black comb binding, a clear plastic sheet on the front and a card back.  Colour printing costs had been high and would have exceeded budget. However, a colour copy would be available in PDF format on the website. The Council agreed to accept the lowest printing quote. Mr Nanson would ask Mr Hallett for a scan of the drawing of the school which acted as the symbol of the Parish on documents; this might improve definition for printing purposes. Mr & Mrs Clark would act as proof readers for the Parish Plan report and advise of any issues by the end of the week. Taking forward the Action Plan would be discussed at the next Council meeting in September.
1384
General Correspondence
1384.1 Street Lighting Initiative
Hampshire County Council had sought views from Parish Councils about participation in a Street Lighting Initiative which would replace old and unsound equipment and bring lighting up to British and European standards. This would involve private sector finance, Government grants and contributions from Parish Councils. As there was very little street lighting throughout the Parish, the Council saw little advantage for parishioners and declined to take part in the scheme.
1384.2
HAPTC Circulars
Mail 057-07
Chairing Meetings & Professional Conduct Training
Mail 061-07
New Desk Top Legal Enquiry System

Mail 063-07
Code of Conduct Training

Mail 066-07
Going Smoke Free- Implications for Councils

Bulletin 223
Various articles

1384.3 
Hampshire County Council Circulars
Hampshire Street Lighting Private Finance Initiative

Community Safety Initiative Street Lighting

Village 30 programme

Buy with Confidence Directory
Hampshire Highways, Spring News

1384.3 
Other Correspondence

Farming & Wildlife Advisory Group – request for donation
Vitalise- request for donation

Planning Aid- request for donation

CPRE Hampshire- Newsletter

Public & Patient Involvement in Hampshire

Letters to and from Mr Liddell, Ace Liftaway

Letter from Mrs Richards- road situation walking to school

1385
Reports
1385.1
Planning Committee 
The following applications had been commented on after discussion on 
29th May 2007
07/01224/FULLS


Ramsey Lodge, Hookwood Lane

07/01257/FULLS


5 Flexford Close

07/01342/FULLS


34 Beechwood Crescent

07/01366/FULLS


Knapp Croft, Knapp Lane
07/01457/TPOS


Land adjacent to 19 St James Park

No comment was made on the Romsey Town Design Statement.

It was agreed to support the view of the TVBC Roads Advisor to move the proposed pedestrian refuge slightly to the west.

12th June 2007

07/01506/ADVS


Potters Heron Hotel

07/01545/FULLS


Brackenhurst, Straight Mile

07/01223/FULLS


Blossom Hill, Jermyns Lane

3rd July 2007


07/01679/TPOS


Hook Wood, Hook Road

07/01653/FULLS


The White Horse, Winchester Road

07/01276/FULLS


Great Close House, Winghams Lane

07/01750/TPOS


20 Flexford Close

07/01798/TPOS


Brock Hill, Hook Crescent

07/01800/TPOS


Hook Wood, Hook Road

07/01677/FULLS


181A Knapp Lane

1385.2   Finance Committee

There was nothing further to report that was not raised under other agenda headings.
1385.3   Footpath Warden

Mrs Birtwistle had reported that the paths that had previously been blocked in Ampfield Wood had been cleared but the wet weather had limited further walking trips. The stiles into Smith’s Meadow were overgrown and would be cleared.
1385.4   Test Valley Association of Parish Councils (TVAPC)
Mr Butcher and Mr Stevens had attended the meeting held on 7th June 2007. The proposed new air corridor was causing concern and there were doubts about the quality of informal advice received. Kings Somborne Parish Council had, therefore, requested professional advice about the impact of the proposals on quality of life. The cost of  that advice would be about £400.
Concern had also been expressed about the new Tesco distribution centre to be built at Andover (see also para. 1387). It was understood that there would be 2 trucks coming and going every minute and the noise from their reversing would be considerable. Also, without a near-by motorway, traffic congestion would increase. On the positive side this was expected to bring in 1100 new jobs albeit of fairly low quality.
1385.5 
HATPC

There was nothing further to report that was not raised under other agenda headings.
1385.6   Public Transport & Highway Liaison (PT&HL)
Mr Clark had recently attended a Test Valley Transport Forum. Responsibilities for transport issues had changed again within the Winchester team which did not help communication. A fresh quotation for the No 46 bus route would be sought next summer. South West Trains were to review the rail link facility; Mr Clark would write to find out what was intended. Actions arising from the Parish Plan would require wider contact with various transport groups.



1385.7   Ampfield Countryside Heritage Area
There was nothing to report.

1385.8 Campaign to Protect Rural England
There was nothing to report.
1385.9   Village Hall Liaison

Under new legislation, from 1st July, smoking was prohibited in premises that were open to the public. It was confirmed that “no smoking” signs were already displayed in the Village Hall. Arrangements needed to be made for the portacbins used by the Cricket Club on the Recreation Ground; Mr Hatley would acquire the signs. 
TVBC were due to undertake a review of Polling Districts and Places to help ensure reasonable facilities and accessibility for the electorate. Ampfield Village Hall was used as a polling station within the Parish. It had good parking facilities and access for those with disabilities; it was a well established and people knew its location. Also there were few other public places in the Parish and none with better facilities. The Clerk would write to TVBC with these comments.
1385.10 School Governors
Mr Jones reported that 2 new staff had joined Ampfield School and a good team had been created. The OFSTED visit was now expected in the autumn. The “woodland day” had been successful and the atmosphere in the School remained very positive.
1386
Highway Matters
1386.1. Speed Limits A3090
The Council had been very pleased to hear that Ampfield had been included on the priority list of the Village 30 Programme. The Chairman would be contacted in the next few weeks by Mott/Gifford, the consultants working on the Programme, to discuss background details and confirm the timetable of events. This was one of a number of activities affecting the A3090; the Council would continue to work at rationalising speed limits along the road. Linkage with neighbouring parishes might be helpful in this respect; Mr Hatley would talk to the Chairman of Romsey Extra. It was noted that the entrance to the development behind Grosvenor House would be within the 40 mph zone; this would be brought to the attention of the consultants. 

1386.2 Pedestrian Refuges

The Traffic Management team had discussed proposals for the pedestrian refuge with the owner of Keats Restaurant and no objections had been raised. Work was due to start during the school summer holidays. The Clerk would convey the Council’s appreciation to Mr Wiltshire, the Assistant Area Manager.
1386.3
 Ampfield School Parking/Safer Routes to School
Mr Jones reported that the proposal to park at the Village Hall and walk to the School had not been very successful. The traffic was very fast and created a hazard. Parents were unlikely to co-operate until a metal barrier was erected along that stretch of the A3090. To increase driver awareness, repeater signs announcing the School and lines marked on the road were proposed. The Council noted the concerns expressed in Mrs Richards’ letter about walking to school from the Village Hall. Mr Hatley would speak to Environmental Health about clearing the debris from the path. Mr Jones would write to Mrs Richards about the School’s plans.
1386.4 
Litter and Fly-tipping
Mr Clark had e-mailed Environmental Health about refuse sacks that had been dumped several weeks before in the cut-way between Straight Mile and Jermyns Lane. The sacks had been removed quickly but attempts to get sound information about litter-pick schedules, and instructions to refuse operatives, was less successful. Resources were such that routine collections were not currently being made. People would have to remain vigilant and report fly-tipping as soon as it was sighted.

1386.5 
Heavy Vehicles in Knapp Lane
This was an on-going problem and would continue to be monitored.
1386.7   Condition of verges and passing places in Green Lane
The Clerk would check with the Highways Department to see if this was still on their schedule.
1386.8 Trucks in Pound Lane

Mr Hatley had reviewed the signage for trucks at Pound Lane about low bridges and confirmed that it was unhelpful and misleading. He would seek advice about how best to improve matters.

1386.9
New entrance to property in Knapp Lane
Mr Nanson had queried the validity of the new entrance with the Compliance Officer. A response was still awaited about the requirement for retrospective planning application.

1386.10 Condition of road surface in Knapp Lane
There was a large pot-hole outside Kingfisher House which could be dangerous. The Clerk would report it to the Highways Department.
1387   Test Valley Borough Council
1387.1   Borough Councillor’s Items
The tyres at the Broadgate Farm site were due to be removed in the next 2-3 weeks. It was likely that a revised planning application would be made which could be an improvement over previous proposals. A correction was needed to the Parish Assembly minutes of April 2007 as they implied a concern over outside storage at Broadgate which was not the case. The Clerk would discuss with Mr Hatley. 

Mr Hatley confirmed the existence of flashing speed signs for areas of 60 mph. He would ascertain their cost; their effectiveness in the Parish could then be considered.

TVBC would not go ahead with door-step collection of glass. It was not considered worth the additional costs of collection to get the remaining 1% or so of glass thought to be un-recycled. Glass would still be collected from recycling bins. TVBC would continue to monitor the situation. 
The amount of signage on the roads was thought to be excessive; Mr Hatley would put the subject on the Hampshire Action Team agenda for discussion.

Mr Hatley advised that there was still a requirement for the summons to Council meetings to be delivered by hand or by post; the sending of an e-mail invite was not acceptable.

There was to be a change in the management of community transport, e.g. Dial-a Ride, in that it would now come under Community Services in TVBC. The service would be subject to competitive tender. Customers would not, however, be affected by any changes.
Tesco had put in a planning application for a large depot in the Andover area. This represented a huge amount of planning work. Tesco had declared that it did not intend to close its Nursling site.

1387.2   Correspondence


Hampshire Alliance for Affordable Rural Housing 

Review of Polling Places


Code of Conduct training

Test Valley Borough Civic Service

TVBC Information Book entries 2007-2008
Borough & Parish Council Elections- Uncounted Postal Votes
1388   Chapel Wood

1388.1
 Friends of Chapel Wood
The 6-monthly meeting of the Friends would take place on 16th July 2007 when they would review plans. The meeting would be preceded by a walk around the woodland; this would help determine what information should go on the new signs.
The number of signs for the woodland was discussed again and it was agreed that there should be 4 plus 1 at the pond. The original quote for the grant from the Countryside Access Forum had been based on a total of 5 signs. Mr Roads reported that Hampshire County Council (HCC) had held their original quote and had been very accommodating over the design and artwork. It was agreed that the order should be placed with the HCC Sign Shop. 

1388.2 
Work in the Woodland
Work has ceased until September. 
1388.3 
Burial Ground

There was nothing new to report.
 1389 
Emergency Planning
Mr Roads reported that the Emergency Planning Group had met. It was known that a report on emergency planning had been prepared in the Parish sometime in the early 1980s.  No specific work would be started until the Group had reviewed that report and had identified what other parishes in TVBC had done already.
1390
Code of Conduct
Training in the revised Code of Conduct had been arranged for Councillors at sessions run by TVBC and by HAPTC. Booklets and pocket guides, prepared by the Standards Board, were distributed at the meeting.
1391
Confidential Business
In view of the confidential and personal nature of the item to be discussed, it was duly proposed, seconded and carried that the Press & Public be excluded from the next part of the Meeting- the Council using its powers under the Public Bodies (Admissions to Meetings) Act 1960. The Clerk left the Meeting during the discussion in Minute 1392.
1392
Clerk’s Probation Period
Miss Rothwell had conducted a probationary review with the Clerk prior to the meeting. The Council agreed that performance, conduct and attitude had been satisfactory and that the appointment as Clerk should be confirmed. On re-joining the meeting Mrs Matthews was congratulated on successfully completing her probation and was thanked for her work.
1393  
 Date of Next Meeting
It was noted that the next meeting of the Council would be held on Monday, 10th September 2007 in the Village Hall, Ampfield commencing at 7.00pm.
1394
Closure

The meeting closed at 9.35pm. 
Chairman…………………………………………..

Date…………………………
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